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We’ll meet again…  

We know where - just don’t know when 

 

 
A freeze frame from our Christmas message video on social media  

(yes, just like the Queen does…) 
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From the Editor…. 

Welcome to the February edition of the newsletter. 

I never thought the day would come when The Signal, Zoom, and other such media would almost 

vie with Signal Box site development for activity, but, under lockdown, site works, and of course 

open days, are effectively suspended. Particularly ironic that The Signal was itself paused for 

several years until 2020 - but is now one of the regular offerings! 

And we do have a special offering for you in this edition: RSB member Alan Johnston has been 

busy writing, and the outcome is a comprehensive and stimulating article on Cowley Bridge 

Junction. As you may know, Alan worked for many years on the design and production of the 

Cowley Bridge miniature signal box that we are now fortunate to have operating on site. But 

many years earlier, he grew acquainted with the real Cowley Bridge box in the days when it was 

part of the great fabric of mechanical signalling in the busy Exeter area. (GWR/Western fans pay 

attention – we know there’s lots of you out there!). We’re publishing Alan’s article in two parts: 

part one covers the real box; part two tells the story of all his work on the miniature box. Both 

parts are being published as special Supplements to The Signal: part one accompanies this 

edition of The Signal; part two will be published with May’s edition. 

You’ll also find in this edition an update from Jamie in which he highlights how we’ve 

endeavoured to keep members involved, including via social media. I’m pleased to see the new 

cover to the lever locking tray, which for the first time reveals the locking mechanism to the 

public – such an important part of the history of incorporating safety features in signalling, and a 

tribute to the innovations of Victorian engineering (despite the fact that many such safety 

features were developed as a result of tragic accidents, not from a risk assessment that those 

accidents could happen…. how much have we learnt since then, in rail, road, and aircraft 

design/systems/operations?). 

Although site activity has been limited in recent times, you will see that progress has been made 

during the time of partial lifting of the Covid restrictions. We report on, and illustrate below, 

some examples of works undertaken by members. Dave Trewern describes his efforts to make 

the Buffer Stop café as Covid-safe as possible and, fortunately, not even the virus prevented 

Dave from baking his famous cakes whilst we were open. Adrian Birtles was also able to 

undertake some site works, as he describes, and Dick and Alan have extended the paving. 

Finally, Neil Kearns reports on various matters. Like last February’s newsletter, this includes a 

spot of bird watching in the Romsey and Test Valley area…. 

Best wishes and hoping you keep safe and well and, of course, hoping that 2021 will be a better 

and more active year for the Signal Box and us all. 

Peter Chatfield, Newsletter Editor 
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Update and News from the Chairman 

Jamie Brooker writes:  
When we wrote to you in our February newsletter last year, talk of some strange virus from 
lands afar was just starting to leak into the news, but I don’t think any of us could have predicted 
how 2020 was going to turn out. One year on and we’re now into our third lockdown, 
government restrictions keep the signal box gates firmly shut, but dare I say, there seems to be a 
vaccine-shaped light at the end of the tunnel.  
 
2020 was somewhat less productive than other years, but the safety and well-being of our 
volunteers and visitors was forefront in our minds. To comply with government restrictions, we 
locked down with the rest of the country. Through the summer and early autumn, we were able 
to comply with the rules and squeeze in some open 
days, with a healthy number of people pre-booking 
their visits (a special thank you to everyone who did 
this! It really helped us.). This was also a time when 
we could get restricted teams of volunteers on site to 
keep on top of maintenance tasks. I’m sure you’ll 
have seen reports of the ground frame being 
repainted, tidying up areas of the site, gardening 
works and other improvements. Something I think 
visitors will really benefit from is the installation of an 
acrylic cover to the locking tray and associated 
lighting (see picture). 
 
By Christmas of 2020 we were once again being put back into lockdown, but we were able to 
keep engaging with our social media followers. For the first time, we pulled together a Romsey 
signal box social media advent calendar (what a mouthful). Each day a post was put out on 
Facebook where we “opened a door” on the advent calendar. The aim was to have a series of 
posts giving a glimpse of what there is to see and do at the signal box - we had everything from 
garden railways to ground frames, cafes to colour light signals. You name it, we spoke about it. If 
you dabble in social media, be sure you like us on Facebook and follow us on Twitter to keep up 
to date with everything that’s happening at Romsey Signal Box.  
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With little happening on site, there’s limited content to fill this newsletter. However, our very 
own Alan Johnston (the mastermind behind the Cowley Bridge Junction display) has pieced 
together an exciting two-part series about Cowley Bridge Junction signal box and the technology 
behind our display. A special thanks to Alan for writing this. You can find part 1 in the 
Supplement we are publishing together with this edition of the newsletter. 
  
Finally, I wanted to say a huge thank you to everyone who’s continuing to support us. While we 
haven’t been able to meet in person, we hold periodic members’ Zoom calls to keep everyone in 
contact and updated about activities. This will often include a selection of photos shown by one 
of our members and sometimes a quiz. We’ll be holding another call later in February, so 
members should keep an eye out for that email in their inbox. 
 
As ever, I wish everyone all the best. Keep safe and see you all soon. 

 

Buffer Stop Café Report 

 
Dave Trewern writes: 
 
I’m writing this in January, during yet another lockdown.  I think the whole world has pressed the 
pause button for now! 
  
The museum and hence the Buffer Stop café was closed for many weeks during last year.  Things 
began to ease slightly, and it was decided to open again in September following a great deal of 
preparatory work.  Jamie and Gavin supplied some sheets of perspex/polycarbonate, which I cut 
and prepared in order to provide ‘Covid’ screens in several places.  Three were constructed and 
installed – one in the locking room to protect the person on the simulator, one for the gate entry 
desk and one for the café kiosk window. 
 
Whilst Dick and others were organising how we would manage the public on such a small site, I 
had to work out how to run the café.  I spent some time pondering this, moving furniture around 
and working out how to serve people safely.  Eventually I came up with my master plan (yes, 
well, trial and error really!).  I taped up the stools and child chairs to prevent use and made sure 
the two tables were spaced as far apart as possible.  I then taped off the serving hatch area, the 
idea being that I would only serve via the kiosk window, which I had previously prepared.  Having 
tried to organise things into a safe environment I then thought about signage.  I made notes and 
prepared some laminated signs at home, which could easily be sanitised. 
 
On the 29th August I spent a great deal of time deep cleaning the kitchen and café.  I then 
worked out where to place things for the most efficient way of serving.  The next problem was 
restocking.  How much should I buy and how much baking should I do?  It’s always a guess but 
this time it was even more so!  The baking wasn’t really a problem because there always seems 
to be plenty of volunteers to consume any leftover cakes.  We opened the site on the 
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6th September after working out who would be where, strategically placing lots of hand sanitiser 
and with everyone wearing their mask or visor. 
 
On that first open day we only netted about £21 in the Buffer Stop, but it all helps.  Things 
improved slightly on subsequent open days and I adapted my serving strategy as I went 
along.  When people vacated their tables I would meticulously clean and sanitise everything 
ready for the next customers.  The café motto has always been ‘Keep It Clean’ and we certainly 
were! 
  
We are now in the next lockdown and so the whole thing will have to be repeated no doubt 
when we can eventually reopen.  The deep cleaning is a pain but has to be carried out.  I don’t 
want to lose our top-rated hygiene certificate! 
  
Keep well everyone and I’m looking forward to being open again. Why not come along and buy 
some home-made cake! 
 

 

 

 

Above:  ‘Covid’ screens have also been fitted in 

the Signal Box locking room…. 

Left:   ….and to the entrance booth 

 

 

Maintenance Report 

 
Adrian Birtles writes: 
 
With restrictions and lockdowns, activities of late have not been all that they might have been. 

Other than routine maintenance (which was covered in my last piece), all that I have done 

recently is to completed another section of new lineside fencing, manufactured a signal lamp 

case, and made and fitted some new coloured signal spectacle glasses to replace those which 

had suffered the effects of UV light. Meanwhile, Dick and Alan completed the paving at the end 

of the site and tidied the end sleeper banking. 
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A selection of recent site works…. 
 
 

 
View from level crossing with new fencing 
 
 
 

 
Signal spectacle glasses 
 
 
 
 

 
In case you’ve forgotten what it looks like…. 
the Signal Box is still there, awaiting its next 
turn of duty! 
 

 
New fencing 
 
 
 
 
 

 
             Paving by the canal and sleeper 
             banking 
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Membership, Gardening…. and Wildlife  

Neil Kearns, Membership Secretary, writes: 
  
There isn't anything much happening with the Friends of Romsey SB membership at the 
moment. I will be happy to take your membership fee for the year starting April 2021. We have 
66 paid up members, so thank you for your support. 
  
The gardening was progressing well until the tier 4 restrictions were imposed in December. 
There are a few jobs outstanding like pruning roses and fruit bushes and mulching around plants, 
but they will have to wait until volunteering at the SB is permitted. Thanks to Alan for all his work 
on the bedding plants and grass mowing. 
  
On a happier note, the River Test, together with the Wiltshire Avon and the Itchen, are well 
known routes for migratory birds. We are all familiar with swallows, swifts, house martins and 
some of the warblers migrating, but we get some larger migrants as well. This autumn, a number 
of ospreys spent some time around the lower Test Valley, often feeding and roosting in Fishlake 
meadows nature reserve about half a mile north of the Signal Box. The southbound migration to 
West Africa is a leisurely affair with birds taking long breaks where there is good fishing.  We 
should see them returning north between late March and early May - that migration is a race to 
get to the favoured breeding sites in Wales, Scotland and Rutland. 
 
  

 
 
 
 
This link will give you more information on ospreys and where to see them. 
https://www.wildlifetrusts.org/where-see-wildlife/where-see-spring-wildlife/ospreys 

 

https://www.wildlifetrusts.org/where-see-wildlife/where-see-spring-wildlife/ospreys
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Open Days and Dates for your Diary 2021 

Covid19:    The Signal Box is currently closed to visitors, in line with the national lockdown 

restrictions. Updates on when we will reopen along with the latest information will be published 

on our website: romseysignalbox.org.uk. 

Our advertised programme of open days is as follows; when we do reopen, we expect that a 

pre-booking system will apply: 

Planned Open Days 2021 

January  Saturday 16th CANCELLED 

February Sunday 7th; Saturday 20th CANCELLED 

March 
Sunday 7th; Saturday 20th CANCELLED. 
NOTE: The Romsey Model Railway Club show normally held the first weekend of 
March is not being held in 2021. 

April 
Sunday 4th (Easter Sunday); Saturday 17th Covid-19 restrictions permitting. We 
will confirm this by the end of March 2021. 

May Sunday 2nd; Saturday 15th 

June Sunday 6th; Saturday 19th 

July 
Saturday 3rd; Sunday 4th; Sunday 11th; Saturday 17th – all in connection with 
the Romsey Festival 2020 

August Sunday 1st; Saturday 21st 

September 
Sunday 5th; Saturday 18th & Sunday 19th (Heritage Open Days weekend – free 
admission both days) 

October Sunday 3rd; Saturday 16th 

November Sunday 7th; Saturday 20th 

December  Sunday 5th 

 

Contributions of articles and photographs for the next edition are welcome, please forward them 

to the Newsletter Editor at: info@romseysignalbox.org.uk  

(Please note that copyright may apply to some photographs if sourced via the internet.  
If you submit photos taken by someone other than yourself, please kindly check with 
them if they wish their name to be credited to the photo.)     

mailto:info@romseysignalbox.org.uk
mailto:info@romseysignalbox.org.uk

